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A Concept Plan application proposing multi-family residential development with a density of 30-40
dwelling units per acre, located at 535 East Costilla Street.

(Quasi-Judicial)

Related Files: ZONE-22-0019

Presenter:
Matthew Alcuran, Planner II, Planning and Community Development
Peter Wysocki, Planning Director, Planning and Community Development

Summary:
Owner: Blue Truck Capital, LLC.
Developer: Blue Truck Capital, LLC.
Representative: Matrix Design Group, Andrea Papierski
Location: 535 East Costilla Street

This project includes concurrent applications for a zone change from PIP-1/CR (Planned Industrial
Park/Condition of Record) to MX-M (Mixed-Use Medium Scale) and a concept plan proposing multi-
family residential development with a density of 30-40 dwelling units per acre. This project is located
near the southwest corner of East Costilla Street and South El Paso Street.

Background:
The 1.779-acre site is located near the southwest corner of East Costilla Street and South El Paso
Street. The proposed zone change (see attached “Zone Change Exhibit”) will amend the property’s
zone designation to change from PIP-1/CR (Planned Industrial Park/Condition of Record) to MX-M
(Mixed-Use Medium Scale).

The parcel was established in 1872 under the Town of Colorado Springs. The uses established for
this property are illustrated by the Envision Shooks Run Corridor Facilities Master Plan, which
included a wide variety of land uses, including residential, commercial, industrial, and public facilities.
The project site is east of the existing Shooks Run Creek and most of the area consists of
commercial uses, industrial uses, and multi-family and single-family residential uses. The applicant’s
project statement explains the reason for the zone change is to provide for the option of additional
residential development on an infill site, which helps meet the city’s current housing need. The
proposed zone change to a residential mixed-use zone would be compatible with the surrounding
zones and uses.

In addition, the applicant is requesting to remove the Condition of Record associated with this
specific parcel. Ordinance No. 80-91 was approved on May 16, 1980, which included industrial park
property consisting of over 10 acres. The ordinance states “Require buyers of said Industrial Park
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property consisting of over 10 acres. The ordinance states “Require buyers of said Industrial Park
property (not including Cooper) to provide one (1%) percent of the land price to a fund to be used to
finance and construct a work or works of art which will be prominently placed within the Industrial
Park.” A recent site visit confirms no work or works of art exist on this specific project site and based
on the land use change from industrial to residential, this requirement is no longer applicable. City
Council has previously approved zone changes in the area that also removed this condition of record.

For the reasons stated above, as well as the discussion within the applicant’s project statement, staff
finds that the proposed zone change meets the review criteria for a zone change, as set forth in City
Code Section 7.5.603(B), as well as the review criteria for a concept plan, as set forth in City Code
Section 7. 5.501(E).

The concurrent Concept Plan application submitted for the 535 E. Costilla Street Multi-Family project
proposes a multi-family residential development consisting of approximately 30-40 dwelling units per
acre. The project site is currently zoned PIP-1/CR (Planned Industrial Park/Condition of Record) and
the associated zone change application will change the property zoning designation to MX-M (Mixed-
Use Medium Scale). The project site is 1.779 acres in size (see “Concept Plan” attachment). A multi-
family residential use is a permitted use in the MX-M (Mixed-Use Medium Scale) zone district,
pursuant to the City’s newly adopted Unified Development Code (UDC).

The project involves removing four (4) existing educational buildings to allow for the future
construction of multi-family residential dwelling units. The concept plan includes new full-movement
access from Costilla Street, and adherence to the 20-foot building and a landscape setback from
Costilla Street. The concept plan proposes a 15-foot landscape setback and 25-foot building setback
to the southern boundary line. A 15-foot landscape setback is proposed along the eastern boundary
line, which is adjacent to existing commercial development. The remaining southern 0.77-acre lot will
remain unchanged. There are four (4) existing modular structures which are expected to continue to
be used as an educational use permitted in the MX-M (Mixed-Use Medium Scale) zone district.

Future site improvements will include compliance with current off-site street improvements to include
new curb, gutter, and ADA pedestrian access, if needed. All existing access and utility easements
will be maintained and are notated on the concept plan. Access to the site is from the existing private
drive along Costilla Street as well as the new full-movement access along Costilla Street. As
required by the City Landscape Architect, a note has been added to the concept plan stating,
“Landscaping requirements (including landscape buffers and setbacks) will be determined at the time
of Development Plan application based upon the City’s adopted zoning code for each type of use.”

The applicant anticipates submitting the required development plan application in the summer of
2023 for the future residential units before any construction can take place. The new development
plan will be reviewed administratively under the City’s newly adopted Unified Development Code
(UDC). The applicant has submitted a final plat application under SUBD-22-0094 which is currently
under City agency review proposing to subdivide the 1.779-acre lot into two (2) new separate lots. In
addition, the new development plan application will be subject to all applicable City fees, including
Parkland Dedication Ordinance (PLDO) fees and Citywide Development Impact (CDI) fees.

City Planning staff finds that the proposed plan is in conformance with the purpose for establishing a
concept plan as set forth in City Code Section 7.5.501(E).

Staff has evaluated the proposed application for conformance with the City’s current comprehensive
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Staff has evaluated the proposed application for conformance with the City’s current comprehensive
plan (herein referred to as “PlanCOS”), adopted in January 2019. According to PlanCOS, the project
site is identified as an Established Traditional Neighborhood (see “PlanCOS Vision Map”
attachment).

The 535 E. Costilla Street Multi-Family project is consistent with one of the core values of PlanCOS,
which reinforces the importance of encouraging infill development proposals. One of the “Big Ideas”
in the Vibrant Neighborhood Chapter 2 of PlanCOS is entitled “Embrace Creative Infill, Adaptation
and Land Use Change”, which has goal VN-3 that states:

“Through neighborhood plans, associations, and partnerships, empower neighborhoods to reinvest in
order to create community, vibrancy, and to address their specific vision and needs.”

To do this, PlanCOS suggests, “New development should focus on safe connections into and within
these neighborhoods.”

A “Big Idea” from Chapter 4, entitled “Embrace Sustainability”, has Goal TE-4 that states:
“Focus on productively developing and redeveloping areas already in, nearby, or surrounded by the
city in order to preserve open spaces, maximize investments in existing infrastructure, limit future
maintenance costs, and reduce the impacts of disinvestment in blighted areas.”

A policy for this goal further reinforces that development should “Prioritize development within the
existing City boundaries and built environment (not in the periphery).”

Adaptive and responsive land use change is one of the core values of PlanCOS. On balance with this
perspective, City Planning staff has determined that the project’s land use, location and site design
meet the overall intent of this idea.

For the reasons provided in this overall staff report, City Planning staff finds that this infill
development proposal and its associated applications to be in substantial conformance with
PlanCOS and its guidance.

The project site is located within the 2017 adopted Shooks Run Redevelopment Plan master plan
area. The master plan’s status is “Operative” and the project site is located with an area designated
as commercial. Although the proposed zone change and concept plan applications associated with
the future multi-family residential use changes the underlying zoning, both will be compatible with
surrounding land uses. In addition, a Shooks Run Corridor Facilities Master Plan (FMP) was adopted
in 2017, and the project site is located within the study area of the FMP. After review of the FMP, it
was determined that the project site is outside of the FMP focus area. Furthermore, the
neighborhood surrounding the project are developed with comparable residential land uses and
adjacent commercial uses. The applicant’s zone change and concept plan applications for the future
multi-family residential use are complementary and supportive of the current land use patterns.

Previous Council Action:
City Council previously took action on this property on May 16, 1980, establishing the PIP-1 (Planned
Industrial Park) zone district with a Condition of Record from the original C-5 (Intermediate Business)
and M-1 (Light Industrial) zone districts related to the 10-acre industrial park area.
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Financial Implications:
N/A

City Council Appointed Board/Commission/Committee Recommendation:
This item was heard before City Planning Commission on April 12, 2023, as part of the Consent
Agenda which was pulled for discussion by a member of the public. The member of the public had
concerns of existing drainage issues with adjacent properties. City staff advised that a development
plan application will be required for the multi-family residential use and all development standards
must comply prior to approval; the item passed with a unanimous vote of 8-0-0, with commissioner
Nadine Hensler absent.

Please reference the minutes from the hearing for a detailed record.

Stakeholder Process:
The public process included public notice provided to 180 property owners within 1,000 feet of the
site on three occasions: during the internal review stage, a second posting for the Planning
Commission hearing and a third for the City Council hearing. The site was also posted on those three
occasions. Two public comments received during the zone change and concept plan review process
citing concerns of dust created by the concrete batch plant to the north and the request to keep open
space. Staff advised the resident that this is a demolition of existing school buildings and on private
property.  No further public comments were received.

Staff input is outlined in the following section of this report. Staff sent plans to the standard internal
and external review agencies for comments. All comments received from the review agencies are
addressed. Commenting agencies included Colorado Springs Utilities, City Engineering, City
Stormwater, City Parks and Recreation, Engineering, City Traffic, City Fire, and Police. Agreements
between the City of Colorado Springs and the surrounding military installations establish a two-mile
buffer for land use application review. This application is not within the two-mile buffer for military
notification. City Planning staff notes that the following review agencies provided project specific
comments:

City Traffic - The City’s Traffic Engineering Division stated they agree with the Traffic Impact Analysis
(TIA) findings and recommendations.

City Fire - The City’s Fire Department (CSFD) stated they did not have any exceptions with the zone
change or concept plan as submitted.

City Engineering - The City’s Engineering Development Review (EDRD) stated they did not have any
exceptions with the zone change or concept plan as submitted.

SWENT - Stormwater Enterprise (SWENT) has reviewed and approved the required Drainage Letter
(STM-REV22-1401).

CSU - Colorado Springs Utilities (CSU) will have additional review comments once the development
plan is submitted.

City Landscape Architect - The City’s Landscape Architect required the following note “Landscaping
requirements (including landscape buffers and setbacks) will be determined at the time of
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Development Plan application based upon the City’s adopted zoning code for each type of use.”

Please see the Planning Commission staff report for further details.

Alternatives:
City Council can choose to approve, deny, or refer back to City Planning Commission.

  Proposed Motion:
Approve a concept plan application proposing multi-family residential development with a density of
30-40 dwelling units per acre on a 1.779-acre parcel located at 535 East Costilla Street, based upon
the findings that the request meets the review criteria for approving a concept plan, as set forth in
City Code Section 7.5.501(E).

N/A
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